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virtually.

     Pursuant to agreement, before Jesse Greer,
Notary Public in and for the State of Maryland.
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                   P R O C E E D I N G S
          MR. BROWN:  For the record, this is
Jeff Brown with the Office of Congressional
Ethics.  With me are my colleagues Omar Ashmawy
and Annie Cho.  We are undertaking a remote
video interview of Witness 2 from Representative
Mike Kelly's office.  It is May 21, 2021.  It's
a little after 9:30 a.m.  Witness 2 has been
given a copy of the False Statements Act and
with that, we will get started.
          So, Witness 2, first, the question is,
you are currently in Representative Kelly's
Congressional Office, correct?
          WITNESS 2:  That is correct.
          MR. BROWN:  And what is your title and
what is your role in the office?
          WITNESS 2:  I am Policy Director/Tax
and Trade Counsel.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And you have held
that position since at least January of 2020.
          WITNESS 2:  Since -- I started off as
Policy Director and Tax Counsel, I added Trade
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over the course of the time since I handle both
of those issues and everyone loves a good title
in DC.  So, I just thought I'd make mine bigger,
so.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And you have been
working on this stuff since at least January of
2020.
          WITNESS 2:  Yeah.  I worked for a
former Ways and Means, Pennsylvania member, and
so, before that, but I don't believe I ever had
-- I don't think this issue -- other than just
general steel issues and also I was closer to --
our district was closer to Philly.  So, sorry,
that's my schedule.
          MR. BROWN:  That's okay.
          WITNESS 2:  So, at that point -- so,
really until I started working for Mike Kelly,
it was the only time I, you know.
          MR. BROWN:  Okay.
          WITNESS 2:  And it's a member company
in his district, so like every -- every
Congressional Office, you get to know all the
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members companies in the district, so.
MR. BROWN:  Right and you're touching

on the next question.  So, you -- you're sort of
the lead on issues involving Cleveland Cliffs or
AK Steel.

WITNESS 2: When it comes to -- yes.
When it comes to those, you know, tax or trade
or anything related, yes.

MR. BROWN: Okay.  For tax or --
WITNESS 2: Or terrorist, anything

that's all within, you know, the trade space.
MR. BROWN: Great.  Well, as I

mentioned in my E-mail earlier today, and we may
have talked about it, the primary thing I want
to do today is just sort of like walk through a
timeline of events, get your recollection.  I'll
show you a bunch of documents to try and jog
your memory on some things.

WITNESS 2:  Sure, thank you.
MR. BROWN:  But what I'll do up front

is I just want to ask you generally about some
issues and where I want to start focusing is,
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you know, in the events leading up to the May 4,
2020 Section 232 announcement by the Department
of Commerce, but I'm not going to start on May
4th.  I'm going to back up a little bit and just
ask you when did you and when did Representative
Kelly, the Congressional Office, first
understand that the Butler Works, the AK Steel
Plant in Butler, Pennsylvania, was potentially
going to shut down?
          WITNESS 2:  So, I don't think I ever
really felt like it was going to shut down.
There's a lot of -- as all things in -- a lot of
companies will say that they're about to close
down and they never close -- close down.  They
might go into bankruptcy, they might go into any
number of things.  So, I never really got a
clear sense that they were actually ever going
to be shut down.  A lot of -- a lot of, you
know, a lot of CEOs will come in with their hair
on fire.  You know, my job is, like any
congressional is, are the -- is this really --
is this -- are they really going to be shutting
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down because of, you know, x, y, and z, or are
you trying to get like -- like -- lots of
companies have done throughout -- throughout the
history of -- of the Hill, I think, who, you
know, want to change the law to, you know, to
benefit them, whether -- whether or not they're
being gamed, particularly in the trade, well
actually the trade and tax based is that, you
know, that they're being gamed internationally
and so, you -- whether it's tax or trade.  And
so, you know, on the tax side, it's we're going
to invert and move our headquarters to, you
know, to Ireland or a lot of CEOs come in and
say that unless -- unless -- particularly more
so in the tax base -- unless the tax, you know,
we get tax reform, we're moving our headquarters
to Ireland because we have a more favorable tax
rate or we might just shut down our, you know,
our US, you know, subsidiary companies, it
doesn't matter.
          MR. BROWN:  Yeah.
          WITNESS 2:  So, I kind of take it with
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a grain of salt that actually they are going to
really shut down.  Until I see notices going out
and -- and they do have to -- I'm from the west
coast, so we don't have as many unions, but I
learned that, you know, the unions and under
whatever contract that they have with the
company, that they have to give them a head's up
if they -- an intent to -- and I'm not expert in
labor law -- but they have to give them a head's
up if they are going to potentially lay people
off or close a shop or -- and to my knowledge,
maybe that went out.  But there was discussion
that that might potentially happen, but I don't
ever recall it ever happening, so.
          MR. BROWN:  Well, in this case, as I
understand it, the Cleveland-Cliffs CEO, it's --
it's -- I think it's the March timeframe.
          WITNESS 2:  Is it?
          MR. BROWN:  And to your point says --
          WITNESS 2:  I think they set it.  I
don't know if it actually went --
          MR. BROWN:  Well --
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WITNESS 2:  And maybe you, I mean, you
maybe know.

MR. BROWN:  Well, let me -- let me --
let me try and jog your memory a little bit.  I
think it's in March, and this goes to the point,
I think, you were just making.  The Cleveland-
Cliffs CEO, right around the time they were
going to acquire AK Steel says, I'm going to
shut these plants down if I don't get help with
the 232 tariffs.  Is that your understanding of
how things went?

WITNESS 2:  And I think he -- I think
he might have testified -- well, so there's a
steel --

MR. BROWN:  Right.  It was before a
steel caucus.

WITNESS 2:  Yes.  And that's the first
time I think I ever met him and he's a very
different character than the previous president.
So -- so, that was probably the first time I
heard him say it publicly.  Whether that
matters, you know, whether that -- that actually
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initiated anything or, you know, whether or not
if it was more bluster than anything else, I
kind of -- I think that was the first time it
was done in a public forum with other
Pennsylvania members there.  But again, that was
my first, you know, again, it's the CEO --
          MR. BROWN:  Yeah.
          WITNESS 2:  -- a new CEO, but that was
my -- that was the first time I think -- that
was the first time I ever actually had heard of
him, and I was actually at that hearing, so,
with my boss.  So, I do recall it.
          MR. BROWN:  I get -- I get the
impression that after he made that statement he,
you know, kind of doubles down on it a little
bit later.  I get the impression that this
becomes a focus in the office.  Is it fair to
say that?
          WITNESS 2:  I, you know, I mean, I
don't think it necessarily any more, I mean, I
cover a lot of issues, and so, no more than
every other focus.  I think it's more of a focus
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for Mike because it's down the street from his,
you know, where he lives.  These people come
like, you know, it's his small town that's
lived.  He's a 72-year-old man.  It's like --
          MR. BROWN:  Right.
          WITNESS 2:  -- every -- and I'm from a
small town in Oregon, you know.  I think it's a
big issue.  You drive by, I mean, he literally
drives by AK Steel, and it's been different
iterations over the years.  It used to be a much
bigger steel plant, which is kind of the case --
we have a lot of steel in Western PA, and over
the years, it used to be like Erie,
Pennsylvania.  It used to have kind of a robust
economy.  Whether or not it was because of our
trade laws maybe, I mean, it could be any number
of factors and, you know, we all lament the
decline of manufacturing, but we are an advanced
economy now and, you know, those jobs that don't
pay as well and we also have a lot of
environmental laws that in some sense people,
you know, companies would prefer to locate
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elsewhere.  I think it's happened in the high
tech industry and in the fabs.  Semiconductor
fabs have gone overseas.  You know, you go where
it financially makes sense.  And so, I think --
I think a lot of it was perhaps -- the way I
read it, having worked on the Hill twenty years
-- I don't suffer fools and I -- my personal
feeling was he is in his -- he's very Latin --
Latin American man, and he likes to, you know.
Let's just say the previous president of AK
Steel never made -- never, ever, you know,
obviously he lamented like we're moving -- we're
losing market share, there's this, there's that,
you know, could we have some help on the, you
know.  But that's -- that's -- that's the US
trade and steel industry in general.
          MR. BROWN:  Um-hum.
          WITNESS 2:  You know, like I think for
the last two months, they've -- I've been
getting from the TAA -- I don't know if you're
familiar -- with layoffs, like, and in -- on
multiple steel companies in our district.  So,
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in some sense, you know, it's a trend --
          MR. BROWN:  Yeah.
          WITNESS 2:  -- across the industry.
So, this isn't -- this, you know, whether or not
they actually close or not, you know, until I
see it -- start seeing notices coming from, you
know --
          MR. BROWN:  Right.
          WITNESS 2:  -- they -- the company
actually pulls the trigger and sends the intent
to lay off to, you know, the labor union, then -
- and I have it on paper and it's a public, you
know, notification, then I kind of take it with
a grain of salt, to be honest, so.
          MR. BROWN:  You said before, you know,
it's important to Representative Kelly because
he's from Butler -- he lives in Butler.  To what
extent --
          WITNESS 2:  For their whole life.
          MR. BROWN:  Yeah.  To what extent, you
know, given his interest and given Butler is his
hometown, is he, you know, staying on top of
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these issues, wanting you and/or Matt and others
to keep him apprised of what's going on with AK
Steel?
          WITNESS 2:  You know, I deal,
actually, less with Mike and Matt.  Matt doesn't
live down here.  He lives in the District.  I
probably see him a couple, you know.  When we're
in session, he'll come in for one or two days
for fundraisers, then he leaves.  So, I probably
talk more with the AK Steel people than I ever
do with Mike and Matt.  And part of it is just,
you know, they, you know, we do a lot in the
steel.  We're members of the steel caucus.  We,
you know, but it's like any other -- I probably
deal more with AK Steel than I ever have with --
I've toured the plant, but I've toured other
steel plants.  I've done -- depending if it's a
labor union shop, I'm wearing a hard hat, and if
I'm not, I'm not wearing a hard hat, so.
          MR. BROWN:  I guess I was more
wondering, you know, just -- just how looped in
on AK Steel issues the Congressman was.
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WITNESS 2:  He's more looped in -- how
do I say it.  Like, he's -- we're looped in on
the ground because he runs into AK Steel like
the union guys, you know, at the grocery store,
at the gas station, you know.  He's in a small
town.  I deal with the government affairs, you
know.  I go up to the district.

MR. BROWN:  In other words, he is
interested to the extent that he's going to be
asked about this sort of stuff when he's walking
around town.

WITNESS 2:  Right.  That's -- that's
the level of his interest.  He's not wondering,
you know, he's not reviewing, you know, letters,
you know.  He's very -- he could care less.
Like, he's like, that's your job in terms of
letters to the administration and, you know,
I've worked with, like every other colleague
I've worked on over the years, I work, you know,
I mean, just me -- him sending a letter by
himself, you know, I've worked with other, you
know, I've done Republican letters, I've been --
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I've done bipartisan letters.  It's -- I work
more with the other staffs and the AK Steel
representative than I do with probably talking
to Mike.

MR. BROWN:  Well -- well, let me ask
you this then.  How, you know, I see from the
documents and, you know, from the comments you
just made, you're working fairly closely with
the folks at AK Steel on some of these issues.
How big of a deal is -- how big of a deal are
these 232 issues to AK Steel to Cleveland-
Cliffs?

WITNESS 2:  You know, I had never even
heard of a 232 until, quite frankly, until the
Trump administration.  If you told me there was
such a thing as a 232, you know, the Hill
doesn't really deal with a lot of trade issues
as much as like tax issues because a lot of that
is just done down at USTR or Commerce.  And what
actually -- I really have -- over the course of
twenty years, have very limited contact with
Commerce.  They just don't -- they just don't
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at least particularly in the steel, aluminum is
another one, and for every one company that
wants a 232 or some kind of trade remedy,
there's another company who doesn't.  So, in
some sense, you're kind of relying on what both
companies are, you know, companies that want the
protectionism, not that, you know, want -- want
some sort of trade remedy or protection versus,
you know, another company who doesn't want it,
and it's kind of, you kind of rely on the
companies, I mean, because I don't really have
the ability to go investigate whether or not
they're being, you know, accurate.

And I will say that that -- what has
been a topic of discussion in the office is
like, so we issue this 232.  Do we really -- if
they -- if they do -- do we really know they're
not going to really still just close the plant
anyway?  And quite frankly, we, you know, I'm
like, I don't know, I don't see their books.
And, you know, they say it's going to help them
or -- but not just this company, any company,
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from lampposts to anybody that's producing here
or if, you know, or if we put made in America,
will that actually change another, you know, or
require -- that's another thing on the steel or
aluminum -- if you require, you know, the
military to buy a certain amount of product
that's, you know, produced domestically, you
know, it's the -- in some sense, you know, the
US companies, you know, especially for
Republicans, they want to be like free market,
but they understand like other companies aren't
necessarily free market.  So, you're trying to
kind of ferret out whether or not, you know, if
-- if, you know, Commerce does this or if USTR
does this, you know, will this actually save
jobs at -- at the end of the day, which was --
which was, you know, the goal of any member I've
ever worked for.  You know, they don't like to
see -- and that's what the TAA, you know, kind
of existing program -- it's to help them, you
know, with layoffs if they do.

I'm kind of, you know, Mike listens to

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness Two
Conducted on May 21, 2021 21

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0245



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

people, you know, when he's getting -- shopping
at Shoppers or wherever he shops in the
District.  He runs into those people.

MR. BROWN: And that's why this is key
for Representative Kelly is that --

WITNESS 2: Yeah.
MR. BROWN: -- 1,400 jobs in his

community are potentially out the door.
WITNESS 2: I'll be honest, he has

five car dealerships and if 1,400 jobs go away,
it also, you know, probably impacts, you know.
There are days where he's like, I'm done with
this, I'm ready to go back.  He's like I'm a car
guy that never ran for office, not interested,
you know, and when I retire, I'm going to go
back because God knows I don't want to be at
home every -- every day, and his -- and, as he
says, his wife doesn't want him home every day,
and I'm like, I'm pretty sure that all wives
think that way. You need to go and have a hobby
or something.  He's like, I don't have any
hobbies.  I mean, he's very -- he's very Irish.

Transcript of Virtual Interview - Witness Two
Conducted on May 21, 2021 22

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

21-9221_0246



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

He's very -- there is nothing that you don't
discuss with him, which, you know --

MR. BROWN:  Yeah.
WITNESS 2:  So, you know, I think for

him, it's like -- uh-oh.  Can you --
MR. BROWN:  Sorry.  Omar, I see you're

up on video.  Did you want to pop in?  You're on
mute.

MR. ASHMAWY:  Yeah, yeah.  I really --
actually, so I think maybe it's an unfair
question to ask you -- for you to tell us how
important this 232 investigation and the
interaction with Commerce was for AK Steel.
Like maybe another way of asking is, how
important did they tell you it was?  Regardless
of whether or not you think they were overeating
or being over-emotional, how important did they
tell you it was?

WITNESS 2:  You mean how -- how
important Mike -- like --

MR. ASHMAWY:  No.  How important did
AK Steel tell you -- how important did
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Cleveland-Cliffs tell you this was to them?  How
did they present it to you?

MR. BROWN:  In other words, Witness 5
and Witness 4 --

WITNESS 2:  Witness 5, you know, so,
and also Witness 4 was relatively new.
Obviously, the -- the Cleveland-Cliffs people
are, you know, kind of new, you know, new --
kind of new to the game.  I've never ever dealt
with either -- I'd never heard of Cleveland-
Cliffs, if that tells you anything.  So, you
know, it's -- they said it was important but it
didn't necessarily -- it's like, you know, it's
-- I never got the sense that they would -- if
we didn't do -- if 232 or some other trade
remedy wasn't issued, that they, you know,
they're really never going, I mean, they're
going to actually close the plant.  I never
really felt that that was --

MR. ASHMAWY:  I realize that.  But, I
mean, we've seen documents, you know, from them
that, you know, and -- and have received
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representation from them that they at least
thought it was important or at least they
thought so.

WITNESS 2:  Oh, yeah.  Oh, yeah, yeah,
yeah.

MR. ASHMAWY:  That it was important.
WITNESS 2:  No, I think they

definitely -- yeah.  No, I definitely think they
thought it was important, yeah.  There's no --
there's no -- yeah.  There's absolutely -- they
definitely thought it was important.

MR. ASHMAWY:  Yeah, yeah.
WITNESS 2:  Do I think that they're

already back trying to figure out something else
to do with this administration?  Yes, they
already are.  They are not talking to us,
necessarily.  They are now -- like they have now
kind of migrated, like if this happens, you
know, when the pendulum swings -- I think
they're now more focused on the -- the
Democratic offices in this current
administration.  So, to be honest, it's funny.
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